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In August of 1952 the Pikes Peak Granite Company was established in Woodland Park, Colorado. Located
on the south side of Midland Avenue at West Street, it was a very long building with tar shingled siding and
had lots of windows. On its interior, it had a very high ceiling with S
exposed large wood beams and was a fixture in Woodland for
many years. It was owned and operated by Lawrence Noga (1904-
1984), who worked for over 30 years as a quarryman in the St.
Cloud area of Minnesota.

Before Noga located in Woodland Park, he is said to have
tramped over hundreds of thousands of acres looking for a
commercial source of ruby red granite, which at the time was the
kind of stone most in demand for headstones. He finally found
what he wanted in Park County out towards Guffey where he
described the flawless Pikes Peak Granite rock there “as good of
granite as there is in the country.” So

that is where he quarried his head- Left: The high speed

stones. cutting machine that
would pull the special
wire round and round,
cutting the block with

the pasty water and
carborundum mixture.

The 20 ton block and tackle outfit that
off loaded the blocks of granite.

At the quarry, workers would drill “lead” holes and “tap”
holes into the rock ledges and break off large blocks of
granite weighing several tons, measuring 10’ long by 4’ wide
and thick. They would load the blocks onto trucks and then
haul them to Woodland Park. On two different occasions |
helped local contractor Red Woods (1927-2005) load the
stone at the quarry and onto his old truck and then it was a
long, slow trip back to Woodland. Once there, the rock
would be off-loaded using the 95 foot tall, 20 ton derrick
that was permanently located on the south side of the
building. The stone was placed on a railroad like cart with
tracks that led right into the building’s “cutting pit”.

Continued on page 2
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Continued from page 1

Once the cart and stone were inside the shop, the cutting process began. An abrasive powder called car-
borundum was the cutting agent and was used along with water and with downward pressure, sluiced over
the top of the rock by a circular wire saw. That three stranded wire cable was 200 feet long and was twisted
in opposite directions every three feet and spun at about 60 miles an hour. It circled around and around,
constantly dragging the plaster-like carborundum mix through the grooves it created. Carborundum has a
crystal composition like that of diamond and is almost as hard. Even so, it took quite a number of hours and
revolutions to cut through these big blocks. The end result was thinner granite slabs that measured one foot
thick by 4 feet wide by 10 feet long. Another saw with a diamond tipped blade cut the stone into smaller
pieces. That 200 foot long piece of special cutting wire was replaced after every large block was cut into
slabs. | can clearly remember carborundum powder hidden in every nook and cranny of the large building.
I can only imagine how much of that substance went into the lungs of the workers.

After the large blocks were cut to smaller sizes, they were moved to other areas of the shop. This Pikes
Peak granite weighed just about 175 pound per cubic foot, so moving the heavy stones from station to
station inside the shop was done with a large overhead trolley system mounted on steel “I Beams” and
equipped with an heavy overhead winch. The winch cable stretched from there down to the floor. The
trolley would move from side to side inside the shop and could also move the entire distance of the shop
and extended outside the west doors to the loading area.

At those different stations, the talented men with their hammers and special chisels would spend hours
working the rock into the shapes of headstones. Next in the process was the leveling and polishing. A 60 grit
carborundum was sprinkled on the stone as the polishing machine with water rotated round and round as
maneuvered by the workmen. As the polishing progressed, a finer 500 grit powder was used. The last thing
to do was to use a tin oxide as a face powder that put the final shine on the stone.

Pikes Peak Granite headstones made in Woodland Park were shipped to the four corners of the United
States and provided good jobs here and was one of the leading employers in town. | remember how cold
and drafty it was in that building in the wintertime. That cold, combined with all the splashing and spraying
water that was used to polish the stones, made it a very wet, cold and at times miserable job. This Wood-
land Park landmark was one of only two in the state of Colorado that provided polished granite stone.
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On the left in front of the polishing
machine is the Duke. On the right
is his son Mark Williamson and
behind him is Jim Morris.

After its life as the granite works, the building was
An auction house. This photo gives an idea of the
dimensions of the building, along with all of its windows.
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Some of us that are left in Woodland Park will remember Owen “Duke” Williamson (1917-1993). He had
been in the granite business since 1935 and bought the Woodland Park shop in September of 1964. William-
son was also the last owner of the shop that actually produced memorials. Some of the locals that worked
there were longtime residents with well-known names, such as Pickett, Morris, Warrick, Kabina and others.
A lot of paychecks were generated from that long ago business and it put lots of food on many tables here in
Woodland Park.

| helped every now and then in the shop on Saturday nights, cutting the big blocks of stone. Duke’s son
Mark and | would have to stay awake all night long making sure the water kept flowing or the expensive
cutting wire would break. I’ll always remember Duke, too. On a daily basis, he was a regular patron of the
Ute Inn as most blue collar workers were back when Bert Bergstrom owned the place. But the thing | particu-
larly remember was that he always referred to himself in the third person when he talked and it was funny
listening to him. He was a good, hard working guy, as were the rest of the men who worked there.

I've sometimes imagined what that building would be today if it were still standing. Through its many win-
dows, it had an unobstructed view of Pikes Peak. With its high open ceiling with large bare beams, | think it

would have been the perfect setting for a brewery and restaurant, “The Pikes Peak Granite Company Brewery
and Café”.

Owner Larry Noga is standing and watching his
brother Tom Noga as he is tapping a carboloid
chisel putting the finishing touches on a polished
headstone. Like Larry, Tom had over 30 years
experience in the granite business.

This is Monte Barnes operating the polishing
machine just before Christmas, 1952.

Thanks to our Amazing Volunteers!

Larry Black * Marsha Carra * Jack and Mary Ann Davis * Nancy and Paul Desilets
Claudia Eley * Donna Finicle * Doug and Karen Gilliam * Suzie Graf * Sue Greene
Michelle Harris * Mike Hazelwood * Pat Hyslop * Sue Janicki * Dick and Jane Lass
Paul Loyd * Betty Merchant * Joe Olds * Ginger Patrick * Dale and Judy Perkins
Steve and Kim Plutt * Geri Reffel *Mel and Sally Riley * Jean Rodeck * Renee Rowcliffe
Ted and Karla Schweitzer * Julie Snyder * Maria Stepich *Wayne Stewart * Eric Swab
Jean Taylor * Jon Van Sant * Jon Woods * Dennis Zerull
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Thank you to ...
Our new and renewing
Family and Associate Patrons

Maryanna Stark Adelman
Allen County Public Library * Betsy Anderson
Pam Banta * Mike and Marie Bartol
Debby Bloch * Margaret Blume
Nancy and David Brittain * Marsha Carra
Cynthia Chandler * Kathleen Clifton * Joan Compton
Marilyn Cummins * Paul and Nancy Desilets
Monica and Gregory Donovan
Paul Edwards, CDR., USNR * Penny Edyvean
Katie Davis Gardner * Doug and Karen Gilliam
Charles and Pamela Giraud * Sue Greene
Don Hamilton * Paul and Janice Hamlet
Christine Hansen *Joyce and Evan Herold
Douglas and Deborah Hydeman
Jim and Evelyn Irving * Susan Janicki
Irving and Joyce Johnson * David and Billie Kilman
Robert and Kathleen King * Callie and Jacob Knapp
Carol Lindholm * David Martinek * John McClelland
David and Lynne Murray * David Nossaman
Daniel and Terry Odell * Ralph and Doris Palmer
Ginger Patrick * Jason Pearce * Mary Lou Penny
Dale and Judy Perkins * Bill Phelps * Steve Plutt
Toni Busch Ratzlaff * Mel and Sally Riley
Inez Ripley * Renee Rowcliffe * Melanie Rowlison
Darlene Ruth * Susan Penny Schmidt
Keith and Mary Anne Sheldon
Brooke and Karolyn Smith * Julie Snyder
Gene and Carol Sperry * Lisa and Steve Stanton
Kathy Stockton * Abby and Ken Sutton
Eric Swab * Jean Taylor * Bill and Elise Tiedt
Jim and Natalie Unruh * Anne Urish
Bill and Janet Ward * Gunnar Williams
Dan and Nancy Woods * Doug and Marianne Young

And UPHS recognizes our

Honorary Lifetime Patrons

Larry Black * Paul and Patricia Crowson

Jack and Mary Ann Davis * Donna Elder
Claudia and Jim Eley * Donna Finicle * Anne Foster

Marg Ed Kwapil * Sandy and Daniel Lampe

Gary and Anna Litchenberg * Paul Loyd
Betty Merchant * Mel McFarland * Louisa Moore
George and Jeanne Parkhurst * Claude Wiatrowski

Our Business/Supporting
Patrons

Jeff and Kathy Hansen, High Pine Design
Michelle Harris, Rampart Library District
Jay Harshe
lan and Pat Hyslop
Ellin Jensen
Larry and Corliss Miller
Glen and Lois Sill

Our Benefactor Patrons

Anne Esch
Bob and Suzie Graf, Blue Mountain Ranch
Tom S. Headlee
Jim and Meg Huber
Jody Gayler Jones
Pat Kimble
Mary Kokosky, M.D.
Jean Rodeck
Jane and Dick Lass, Silver Springs Ranch
Michael and Kathryn Lockwood
Patricia Doiel McLean and Children
Joanne Smith
Dave and Nancy Spradling
Jon and Beth Woods

Our President’s Club

Dick Bratton, Architect
Newman and Bonny McAllister

Special thanks to our
Historical Club Patrons

Alexander H. Paul
Larry Black
I.LR.E.A.
Christian Keesee Charitable Trust
Kirkpatrick Family Fund
Paul Loyd
Peak Internet



IND QUARTER JUNE 2021 PRESERVING THE PAST TO ENHANCE THE FUTURE VOLUME 21 ISSUE 2

Columbine Elementary 2nd Graders
Resume Annual History Park Tour

Above: “Sheriff” Dennis Zerull

Volunteers, upper left: Jean Rodeck, Pat
Hyslop, Renee Rowcliffe, Ginger Patrick,
Gunnar Williams, Donna Finicle,
Gerry Reffel, Maria Stepich

UPHS Says “So Long” to Long Time
Volunteer Treasurer

Jon Woods, dedicated treasurer for the Ute
Pass Historical Society since 2008, has stepped
down from his position to pursue other volun-
teer opportunities.

Jon will be sorely missed by the organization,
but are thankful that volunteer Sue Greene has
stepped up to join the Board as treasurer.

Good luck Jon! And please-keep in touch! 5
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Dedicated to preserving and sharing the history of Ute Pass families and communities since 1976

2021 Board of Directors

Donna Finicle, President
Sue Greene, Treasurer
Suzie Graf and Jane Lass, Secretaries
Pat Hyslop, Board Member
Paul Loyd, Board Member
Michelle Harris, Board Member
Jean Rodeck, Board Member
Renee Rowcliffe, Board Member
Julie Snyder, Board Member
Sally Riley, City Liaison

Committee Chairpersons

Finance and Budgeting: Paul Loyd and Sue Greene
Research/Inquiries: Larry Black and Claudia Eley
Oral Histories: Larry Black
Photo Librarian and Sales: Paul Loyd
Webmaster: Sue Greene
Newsletter/Patronage: Judy Perkins
Curator: Katie Davis Gardener

Office Telephone: 719.686.7512

Email: uphs@utepasshistoricalsociety.org
Website: utepasshistoricalsociety.org

UPHS is a 501 (C) (3) non-profit organization

THANK YoU!

The Ute Pass Historical Society’s Board of
Directors is grateful to our loyal patrons
and enthusiastic volunteers. Without your
generous financial contributions and
dedicated volunteer service, we would not
exist. Thanks to all of you for supporting our
mission to preserve and share the history of
the families and communities of the Ute
Pass area of Colorado.

It is an honor to serve you:




